COROWA ANNUAL SWIM-IN 1995
On Saturday 11th March we set off from home for the 16th Annual Swim-In at Corowa. As we didn’t plan to arrive there until the following Tuesday this gave us a few days to meander throughout the countryside looking at antique shops and railway memorabilia. We met up with Ian and Darlene Ratcliffe and their children at Bob King’s office in South Nowra and while the boys looked over (and test drove) Bob’s newly restored International K-5 (which looks terrific) the girls went with Ronnie to inspect his new house nearby. Just like his father he has a very large garage, but it is only one quarter full. After giving Ronnie some female advice on hanging out his washing he took us along the muddy back roads to return us to the office where everyone else were waiting.

We continued with our trip and lunch was at the hotel at Ulladulla where Scott Ratcliffe introduced us all to the delights of chicken nuggets dipped in orange juice. We then proceeded on to Bega.
After spending a comfortable night in Bega we moved onto the Snowy Mountains Highway for the move west. Ian wanted to check out the old railway lines at Bemboka and Nimmitabel and after doing this we stopped at ‘windy’ Cooma for lunch. We then continued on to Yarrangobilly Caves and the thermal pool. Our exercise for the day was the return walk up the very steep bush track back to the cars. A scenic drive followed where we went to Tumbarumba via Tumut 2 pondage and power station and crossing several Bailey Bridges along the way. We eventually got to Tumbarumba just as the local antique shop was closing and I talked the owner into letting us all have a look through his shop. The first item that caught my attention was a military 1914 English wheel-chair and in a very good though dusty condition; it was complete with all the fittings. We left the shop settled into our motel rooms where we found we had a selection for what to do for tea; one was a Chinese restaurant in the main street and the other was a Chinese restaurant in the local bowling club – we chose the latter because of the more comfortable surroundings.
The next morning – Monday – Ian, Dave and the 2 children checked out the local railway remnants before we basically followed the railway line to Tarcutta then on to Wagga Wagga where a nice old hotel took our fancy for lunch. After this Ian went to check out some local Power Wagons and Darlene and I went shopping. We booked into a caravan park very close to the RAAF base and had our own private air show over the back fence. The next morning at 0530 hours a C-130 Hercules took off.

On Tuesday prior to leaving Wagga we checked out a few antique shops where Ian bought a railway lamp and I found a rare piece of porcelain for my large collection. We proceeded down the Olympic Way to Culcairn for lunch at the Culcairn for lunch at the Railway Hotel and after an afternoon of gentle motoring we arrived at Corowa, from the north at 4pm. Colin Anderson, Peter and Judy Fraser, the Mottrams and the Thompson’s were there to greet us. We had dinner at the bowling club before retiring to Hugh and Barbara’s unit for drinks and a chat.

Wednesday happened to be Darlene’s birthday. It was a relaxing day as more people arrived during the day. Glen Stone showed us his latest rebuild, an automatic V8 Dodge Weapons Carrier built for the Darwin Convoy. We decided to cook a roast birthday dinner which turned out to be scrumptious.
Thursday started with the arrival of Mark Giles and Geoff Denniss at 4am. Some of the boys went ‘ratting’ in Wodonga and negotiating deals for the Darwin trip. Dave found his regimental mess dress and a tool box for Bob’s International. I joined some of the others in a wine tasting at All Saint’s Winery hosted by Lyn Stone. The hardest decision was what not to buy. That evening the Star Hotel in Corowa was the choice ‘de jour’ and provided a delicious meal on the balcony overlooking the main street.

The main activities started on Friday. Peter Kunz arrived during the night in his Austin Champ. My day was spent looking for antiques around Beechworth, Albury and Wodonga. Meanwhile a small convoy of vehicles headed towards Mulwala and Yarrawonga led by Glen Stone. First stop was a farm which had some interesting machinery including a drivable 1925 FWD truck and a Packard car. A newly opened Pioneer museum and a powerhouse were inspected before they visited a clock museum with the oldest clock being in the 1760’s. Last stop was by the roadside to view a tractor collection. The convoy arrived back to Corowa at approx 3pm as Dave had organised for the editor of the Corowa Free Press to take photographs. Also, during the day Reg Butler’s grandson Mitchell decided to take the GPA to Chiltern to check out the junk shops. Terry Oakley, David Stafford and Peter Gough accompanied him. The only shop that was open had a $60 jerry can. This turned them off, so they headed back towards Corowa only to go a short distance before bursting a radiator hose. This delayed their return trip back to the caravan park and some people got quite worried.
During the day more people arrived from interstate including South Australia and Queensland. Don Campbell arrived in his military vehicle cunningly disguised as a grey Mazda, Tom Rolfe in Mitsubishi, Tim Vibert in Commodore, Brian and Maureen Bell in Nissan Patrol and Glen Dore in Land Rover and trailer. Other club members who arrived were Bob Cooper, Keith Adam, Ian Styles and Mike Cecil.
Dinner was at the Corowa RSL where Dave, Brian and Maureen had organised a Back to The Track briefing which was attended by the Shire President and Major ‘Marty’ Alsford from Canberra who spoke on the convoys effect on Exercise K95 and vice versa. The committee discussed various aspects of the trip and question time was given. This was a great success and participants later socialized over coffee and supper provided by the RSL.
Saturday, the main day, began with a few light showers but luckily it had passed before the procession to Rutherglen to the usual spot for photographs. It was a smaller convoy than Rutherglen to the usual spot for photographs. It was a smaller convoy than past years as Victorian members were preparing themselves for Avalon Airshow which started Tuesday 21st March and people are saving their money for the Back to the Track convoy.

From Rutherglen myself and a couple of other people went to Chiltern finding a few antiques and arrived back at the end of the swap meet which this year had started well before the procession and is getting bigger each year with lots of bargains being found. Apparently during the day Mal Mackay bogged his GPA up the river and walked to All Saints Winery where Lyn Stone called a taxi to take them back to get the services of Jim Bennie’s DUKW. A catalogue for 280 Russian mail order brides from St Petersburg showing their photograph and a detailed description of each lady circulated throughout the caravan park, by a NSW member, which caused a lot of hilarity.
That evening a BYO everything barbeque was held in the caravan park. Three new barbeque areas have been built which are ideal for large group barbeques (when the gas doesn’t run out). A group of us tossed in a few dollars and bought a selection of nibbles, salads and desserts to go with our meat which kept us going for the evening. At 9pm Reg Butler and his grandson decided to head off home for their seven hour drive in the GPA. Ian and Darlene’s children were happy rolling and kicking balls until the adults joined in. The game then degenerated into a mixture of Aussie Rules, Rugby League, Basketball, soccer, Netball; it felt like sumo wrestling. The girls ganged up against the boys and won the game. Mark Giles complained that Darlene socked him in the ear. The following morning Ian complained of a sore leg when Margo fell on him and Glen Dore had back problems for the next few weeks. After a walk down to the river we joined the interstate people for a chat before getting a good night’s sleep.

Unfortunately, it wasn’t the best turn out of vehicles but as usual the quality was there; those people who don’t mind traveling long distances whether it is in a military vehicle or a modern car. Each year there are new faces who keep turning up year after year which proves why the Swim-In has been going for 16 years. After Corowa had been held for 2 or 3 years some people wanted to change the venue but myself and others feel there is no other site or town which could be as good. This is the only chance each year to ride in amphibious vehicles as those that are not sold overseas keep coming back. Thanks must go to Glen and Lyn Stone for organizing some of the activities.
Unfortunately the week went all too quickly and we packed up and headed towards Sydney on Sunday. Our first stop was a market in Wodonga. We had lunch at Gundagai in the Niagara Café and inspected the local railway line and the long trestle bridge. After a short stop at Jugiong we headed towards Gunning hoping to catch the antique shops before they closed. We then traveled along the old highway from Gunning where there was not a car in sight. Marulan was our last stop where we had a light dinner, relived the memories of Corowa and arrived in Sydney that evening.

Jan Thompson
